ELSTEAD PARISH COUNCIL ANNUAL REPORT 2013/4
 INTRODUCTION

1 This report describes the main items of business carried out by the Council during the financial year 2013/14. It is available on the Council website. 

COUNCIL MEMBERS

2 The nine members of the current Parish Council are Mr Leif Davidsen, Mrs Joan Holroyd,Mr Roger Holroyd, Ms Jane Jacobs, Mr Andrew Jones, Mr Bryn Morgan (who is also a Waverley Borough Council member), Mr Patrick Murphy, Mr Richard Terry and Mrs Anne Thomas. Mrs Holroyd was co-opted in December 2013 to fill the vacancy created by the resignation earlier in the year of Mrs Hilary Bird. The Council expressed its sincere thanks to Mrs Bird for her contribution to the work of the Council over her period of office.
3 At its May meeting, the Council re-elected Mr Murphy as its chairman and Mrs Thomas as its vice-chairman. Mr Terry was re-elected as chairman of the Planning Sub-Committee and Mrs Thomas was re-elected as chairman of the Play Area Sub-Committee. The Council is again grateful for the regular attendance at its meetings of Councillor David Harmer (Surrey County Council) and Councillor Jenny Else (Waverley Borough Council).

FINANCIAL OVERVIEW

4 In 2013/4 the Council received £50,353 and spent £43,670.  The main items of expenditure in the year (other than administrative costs and sundry maintenance items) were the cost of the Council’s contribution to the reinstatement of Bridleway 68 (£4,980.00) and the maintenance of the recreation grounds and village greens (£6,343 grass only). A grant of £2,000 was made to the Village Hall Trust to assist with the cost of a new central heating system. Further grants totalling £1,250 were made to (Help in Elstead £250, Clockhouse £500, CAB £500). £1,811 was spent on increasing the area of safety matting at the Jubilee Playground, in order to protect the grass surface. Repairs to and renovation of the stonework at the War Memorial cost £1,535 and new boulders for the play area at Burford Lodge cost £2800 (part of which was funded by a grant from Surrey County Council arranged by our County Councillor, David Harmer).

5 The precept for 2013/4, at £29,341, was largely unchanged from the previous year precept (£29,240)
 2013/4 MAIN OBJECTIVES AND PERFORMANCE

6 At its May 2013 meeting the Council determined its main priorities for the coming year. It agreed that these should be:
· MOD land: Seek to maintain current permissive access rights for the general public to MOD land within and adjoining the Parish.
· Car parking in the village: Discuss with the other authorities concerned the management of car parking in key areas (village green, Springfield and the school).
· Cattle grazing: Liaise with SWT on the plans for cattle grazing on the commons in order to safeguard the interest of parishioners and to secure appropriate management.
· Rights of way: Continue discussions with SCC on plans to improve key routes and to provide financial assistance where appropriate, particularly in relation to FP62.

Access to MoD Land

7 Over the past three years or so, discussions have been taking place between the MoD and both Elstead and Thursley Parish Councils about public access to MoD military training areas at Hankley Common. Pedestrians enjoy largely unrestricted access to the training areas, but horse riders and cyclists are in the main restricted to the use of the many bridleways crossing the land. The MoD has over the years established a number of parking areas designed to cater for military vehicles but which have also been available to the public. It proposed moving one of these, adjacent to the Dropping Zone at Hankley, to a site on the old Tweedsmuir camp much further away from Hankley. 

8 This proposal, which was accompanied by more stringent enforcement of the rules relating to horse riders and cyclists’ use of the ‘permissive (ie non-bridleway) routes on Hankley, caused some public concern about the MoD’s longer-term plans for public access to the military training areas around the village. This in turn led to interventions by our MP, Mr Jeremy Hunt and local borough councillors, followed up by discussions between the MoD, the two Parish Councils and local representatives of walkers, cyclists and horse riders.

9 These discussions have resulted in a much clearer understanding of the pressures faced by the MoD in coping with the demand for increased military training in the area following the government’s decision to return large numbers of troops to the UK from Germany. At the same time, the MoD has a better appreciation of the concerns of the local population about the continuing availability of public access to Hankley. It has accordingly revised its plans for the relocation of the Dropping Zone car park and has created a new car park only a short distance away from the current one. No date has yet been given for the closure of the DZ car park. The MoD is also considering the creation of additional bridleway routes to better cater for horse riders and cyclists and to ease the pressure on the central training area at Hankley. All of these issues are being discussed in detail in a new consultative forum, the Hankley Users Group, comprising the MoD, the Parish Councils, and local representatives of walkers, horse riders, cyclists and local residents.

Car Parking in the Village

10 In September 2013 Surrey County Council (SCC) carried out a parking survey in the village with special reference to the areas around the Green, the School and the doctors’ surgery in Springfield. It then came forward with proposals for parking restrictions around the Green and Springfield (not the School) which were considered by the Parish Council early in 2014. In the main, the Council felt these proposals would not result in any significant improvement either in terms of safety or in parking provision, but supported a more limited scheme for double yellow lines to be painted at the junctions of the Thursley Road and the Milford Road. 
11 At the same time, the Parish Council has been pressing for improvements in parking provision close to the surgery, specifically through the construction of a parking lay-by on the western side of Springfield opposite the surgery. It is encouraging that SCC has set aside funds to carry out a feasibility study of this proposal in 2014.

Management of the Commons

12 There have been no further developments on the proposals put forward in 2011/12 by the Surrey Wildlife Trust for the introduction of more extensive cattle grazing on Elstead, Ockley, Royal, Bagmoor and Thursley Commons. The outcome of the consultants’ report on these proposals, and on the public consultation exercise, is still awaited.

Maintenance of Rights of Way

13 Many of the public rights of way (footpaths and bridleways) in the parish are in poor condition owing to lack of maintenance. The recent stormy, wet weather has only made conditions even worse. The Parish Council’s aim is to encourage the responsible authorities to devote greater resources to the maintenance of the rights of way system, and itself to fund modest improvements where these are seen to be of real benefit to parishioners.
14 Two bridleways (BW 69 and BW 504) were substantially improved and made accessible in 2012 following works carried out jointly by SCC and Natural England (NE). The value of these works has however been diminished as a result of the flooding of adjacent sections of both routes. This is a long term problem, exacerbated by the recent heavy rains. The Parish Council has for several years been pressing NE to agree to the full clearance of obstructions in Sandford brook, which drains the whole area. It is encouraging that NE has finally agreed in principle to allow the MoD to carry out these works as soon as conditions permit.
15 On a more positive note, the Parish Council and SCC have recently jointly funded the restoration of a short section of BW 68 leading on to the commons from Red House Lane. This improvement has stood up well to the recent wet weather and now provides a safe and convenient access to the commons. 
16 Improvement works to FP 62 (the route from Springfield over Bonfire Hill to Westhill) were planned for 2012/3. But in the event the works required proved to be more substantial than those capable of being carried out by volunteers from the Ramblers Association. The route is heavily waterlogged in wet weather and further investigation will be necessary before plans can be implemented for its improvement.

OTHER ISSUES

Superfast broadband
16 Connectivity to and use of the internet is growing as more people work from home, people entertain themselves with videos, games and TV streaming, and children have grown up being used to a world of knowledge at their fingertips. However connecting villages like Elstead with faster fibre-optic broadband was a challenge until Surrey County Council (£20m) and the Government (£1.5m) provided financial support to enable BT to bring this new connection technology to the village. After extensive planning, BT put in 5 new cabinets over the summer of 2013 to deliver FTTC (fibre to the Cabinet) and most homes in the village now have access to speeds of up to 78Mbps - subject to updating their connection and modem. Work continues to address the needs of those properties who are yet to be able to take advantage of faster connectivity.

The Croft Play Area

17 The play area at the Croft development, off Hookley Lane, was constructed by the developer of the site in fulfilment of a planning obligation. The maintenance of the play area should have been left as the responsibility of the residents of the Croft site, but the legal instrument requiring this was defective and as a result there was a serious risk that the facility would not be maintained in a safe condition. At the request of the residents, the Parish Council therefore agreed to take over ownership of the site and the responsibility for its maintenance, with effect from January 2014.
Electricity Supplies

18 The reliability of electricity supplies in Elstead has been a recurring problem for many years. The Parish Council raised this with Scottish and Southern Power Distribution (SSEPD) over 2 years ago, but recent experience has shown that the situation has not improved. Indeed, it seems to have got worse. In the light of the events over the Christmas period, we asked SSEPD to attend a meeting in the village so that they could explain what the problems were and what they planned to do to improve matters. This meeting was held on 20 January and was attended by over 50 parishioners.

19 At the meeting, SSEPD accepted that although the events of 23-26 December were exceptional there was a need to improve the resilience of power supplies in the village. This will require additional expenditure, both on the system itself and on maintenance, in particular tree cutting. They also recognised they needed to improve their emergency response procedures, in particular their provision of reliable and useful information to the public. More specifically, in the event of an extended power cut, they have agreed to use their best efforts to provide a generator to one of the village’s community centres (either the Village Hall or the Pavilion) so that hot meals and drinks and shower facilities can be provided. This represents progress of a kind, and at least shows that SSEPD have recognised that we have a problem in the village with electricity supplies. But it remains to be seen whether or not the overall situation will significantly improve. This is something the Parish Council will continue to monitor.
Emergency Plan

20 The extended power cut over Christmas demonstrated the need for the Council to review its emergency plan to take account of the problems caused by the loss of electricity supplies and the consequential effects on electronic communications. Efforts are also being made in the village, led by Jenny Else, to mobilise volunteers to help vulnerable groups in the event of further such emergencies.
Planning 

21Waverley Borough Council has been required to re-start the process of preparing a new Local Plan for the borough as a result of a Planning Inspector’s conclusion that the earlier draft plan did not provide sufficient land for new housing. As a consequence, all Parish Councils in Waverley have been asked to identify sites for development. Elstead PC has responded to this request by suggesting that part of the former Federal Mogul site could be used for housing, provided that a substantial part were retained for industrial/commercial use (this is important as the Federal Mogul site is one of the last remaining major employment sites in or close to the village). At the same time it has expressed strong objections to any proposal to use the Bonfire Hill site for housing, on the grounds that it is a greenfield site in the Green Belt and in an Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty, and would be difficult to access. The Council concluded that this site would be the least appropriate place for housing development in the village.

22 As part of the government’s recent localism initiative, parish councils are being encouraged to develop ‘neighbourhood plans’, ie plans covering individual parishes which have a similar status to local borough plans. Initial enquiries suggest this could be a time-consuming, laborious and expensive process. But is does present a number of advantages for local communities. It would allow the parish to develop its own plans for new development in the village, provided these fell within the broad framework of the local plan. These plans would then constitute a material consideration for the local planning authority and (in the event of appeals) for Planning Inspectors in dealing with individual planning applications. Also, the adoption of a neighbourhood plan would mean that the parish would be eligible to receive double the amounts on offer under the new Community Infrastructure Levy arrangements which will come into force shortly. 

23 The Council has agreed that in association with other local parishes it should explore further the implications of neighbourhood plans for local communities, and that at the same time it should seek to involve parishioners in this process. If therefore anyone would like to volunteer to be part of this exercise, perhaps they could approach the Chairman or the Parish Clerk in the first instance.
Parish Council Contractor
24 The Council has again relied heavily on the services of its contractor, Richard Knight, to carry out minor maintenance and renovation works to its property in the village. A list of the works undertaken by Mr Knight, together with their cost, is contained in the Annex to this document. The Council is grateful to Mr Knight for the work he has carried out, which has been effected both quickly and economically.

Parish Clerk

25 Finally, and with regret, we have to announce that our Parish Clerk, Chris Newman, has decided to resign from the post after 17 years service, owing to pressure of work in his main full-time occupation. Chris has over this period provided the Council with expert advice, guidance and administrative services, at a time when the responsibilities, budget and work of the Council have continued to expand as the village itself has grown and developed. He will be greatly missed.

26 Chris plans to leave us towards the end of April. We are pleased to report however that we have been fortunate in securing the services of a new Clerk, Elaine Felton, who is currently Clerk to Thursley Parish Council. Elaine lives in Elstead and will combine her current role at Thursley with that of Clerk at Elstead. She will take over in April and her contact details will be displayed on the Council’s website (www.elstead-pc.gov.uk).
P W Murphy 

Chairman, Elstead Parish Council

April 2014
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	Richard Knight – Work and Invoices from April 2013 to March 2014
	 
	
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Month
	Works
	 
	Labour
	 
	Materials
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	May-13
	Repair pot holes Burford Lodge car park,clean out ditch boundary wall to bridge ,collect posts for little Green
	
	239.06
	
	306.59
	Fencing posts

	June
	Install new posts Village green, mowing, strimming Woolford Cemetery
	
	243.75
	
	
	Nil

	August
	Clean up branches, raise tree canopy Burford Lodge, repairs to fence Thursley Rd, repair surround to climbing frame Burford Rec,spraying Cemetery, replace bark to play equipment and take bags to cemetery building
	
	557.81
	
	196.93
	fencing materials, paint for train

	September
	Clearing area at Woolfords Cemetery front entrance, clear woodland, litter tidy up to cemetery, make temporary seat Burford Rec play area, topping field next to allotments, 
	
	384.38
	
	33.46
	diesel

	October
	Lay safety matting play area Jubilee playground, painting train inc preparation, painting climbing frame,
	
	534.38
	
	173.23
	topsoil, paint, diesel,lawnseed

	November
	Cemetery mowing, clean under trees, Burford new post install and change lock code, Thursley Rec clear leaves at take to PM for burning
	
	290.63
	
	183.35
	chestnut paling

	Jan-14
	Jubilee playarea clear leaves and clear leaves around pavilion, cut up fallen tree at Thursley Rd Rec, clean out sluice gate to Burford Rec. Cemetery clear up after storm. Repair posts to Village Green
	
	346.88
	
	
	Nil

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	March
	Cemetery fell tree, new posts to Burford rec clear area. Repairs to Croft play area after storm. Fencing, gate replaced
	
	243.75
	
	211.56
	fencing, gate ironmomgery

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Total £
	2,840.64
	
	1,105.12
	3,945.76

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Material costs include VAT
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	


